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LOCAL HISTORIC DISTRICT: Wesley Heights 
 
PROPERTY ADDRESS:  400 South Summit Avenue  
  
SUMMARY OF REQUEST: Addition    
 
APPLICANT/OWNER:  Mark Miller  
 
Details of Proposed Request  
Existing Context 
Known as the Wadsworth House, 400 South Summit Avenue was the first house built in Wesley Heights.  
Designed by Charlotte architect Louis Asbury and built in 1911 in the Shingle Style, architectural features include 
a square mass, hipped roof with hipped dormers, a full-length porch with a porte cochere, and multi-paned 
windows.  The accessory structure, also constructed in 1911, is a combination carriage house and servant’s 
quarters which matches the main house in design and materials.  Lot size is approximately 195’ x 187.5’. 
Adjacent houses are one and two story single-family structures.  
 
Proposal 
The proposal is a rear addition, with the new roof, approximately 30” taller than the existing roof of the rear 
wing, that will tie in below the main ridge.  An existing brick chimney will be extended to meet code, with brick 
and mortar to match existing. A covered flagstone rear patio will also be added. All new work (siding, trim, 
windows, doors, etc.) will match existing in design, dimension, and material.  Areas of concrete in the rear yard 
will be removed to re-establish a lawn between the house and carriage house.  
 
A TRAQ Qualified Certified Arborist, provided a letter documenting the 15” pecan tree’s structural defects, 
wounds and root decay, which meets the requirements for administrative approval.  The property owner is 
working with staff to identify a location for a replacement tree.  The other trees shown for removal on the site 
plan are small trees less than 10” in diameter and/or ornamental trees.  
  
Design Guidelines – Additions, page 7.2 

1. Attempt to locate the addition on the rear elevation so that it is minimally visible from the street. 
2. Limit the size of the addition so that it does not visually overpower the existing building. 
3. Attempt to attach new additions or alterations to existing buildings in such a manner that, if such 

additions or alterations were to be removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the 
building would be unimpaired. 

4. Maintain the original orientation of the structure. If the primary entrance is located on the street 
façade, it should remain in that location. 

5. Maintain the existing roof pitch. Roof lines for new additions should be secondary to those of the 
existing structure. The original roof as visible from the public right-of-way should not be raised. 

6. Make sure that the design of a new addition is compatible with the existing building. The new work 
should be differentiated from the old while being compatible with its massing, form, scale, directional 
expression, roof forms and materials, foundation, fenestration, and materials.  
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Staff Recommendation 

1. The project is not incongruous with the district and meets guidelines for Additions, page 7.2 
2. Staff recommends full approval for meeting all the Guidelines, per 10.4.1 of the Rules for Procedure. 
3. If requested by a Commission member, or if an interested party has signed up to speak in opposition, 

then the HDC shall open the application for a full hearing.  
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